Pennsylvania Chiefs of Police Association

Pennsylvania Law Enforcement Accreditation Commission

Regular Commission Meeting

November 19, 2020
Call to Order

The Regular Commission meeting of the Pennsylvania Law Enforcement Accreditation Commission was virtually called to order via Zoom meeting on Thursday, November 19, 2020 at 10:30 a.m.  Chairman Adams presided.  In accordance with By-laws, no official business can be conducted in a virtual meeting.  There will be no motions nor any votes during this meeting.

Members Present

Chief Adams (Retired), Chief Benson, Chief Bergmann, Executive Director Scott Bohn, Chief Cortazzo, Captain Crone, Chief Daly, Coordinator Dombrowsky, Chief Ellis, Richard Hammon, Chief Hendershot, Chief Hettinger, Chief King (Retired), Frank Lavery, Chief Lesko, Chief MacPherson, Corporal Madrak, Chief Molloy, Chief Moravec, Chief Murphy (Retired), Chief Ogden, Chief Rudzinski, Andrea Sullivan and Chief Swartz. 
Captain Jennings and Chief Walker were absent.

Also present, from the Upper Makefield Township Police Department, were Chief of Police Mark Schmidt, Sergeant Patrick Durkin, Sergeant Richard Kraus, Detective Jeff Jumper and Officer Mary Kate Huff.  From the Allentown City Police Department were Chief of Police Glenn Granitz and Captain James Gress.  From the Pennsylvania State Police were Lieutenant Colonel Christopher Paris, Major Patrick Brinkley and Accreditation Manager Kaitlin Frantz.  From the Lower Paxton Township Police Department were Director of Public Safety Adam Kosheba and Lieutenant Thomas Bell.  Also present were Chief of Police Richard Ficco, Chief of Police David Steffen and Lieutenant Michael McLaughlin.

Chairman Adams welcomed all to the meeting.  
Approval of Minutes
Chief Cortazzo would like the minutes from the August 4, 2020 to be amended to reflect that he abstained from the vote on approval of the Consent Agenda assessments.  
Assessment Reports for Consent Agenda
The following agencies have been put on the Consent Agenda for approval:  Bethlehem City; Upper Macungie Township; Allentown City; Northampton County Sheriff’s; Upper Providence Township; Forks Township; Lower Paxton Township; Bristol Township; Pennsylvania State Police and Warminster Township.  An official motion will be made at the next Commission meeting that can be held in person.  
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Chief Granitz, from the Allentown City Police Department, thanked the assessment team, his staff and the Commission.  He said he has learned a lot about the accreditation process.  
Lieutenant Colonel Paris, from the Pennsylvania State Police, thanked the Commission for its dedication and for allowing them to participate in the program.  He said Colonel Evanchick sends his thanks, too.

Director Kosheba, from the Lower Paxton Township Police Department, thanked the assessment team.  He said he has learned a lot from this process.  His team did an awesome job in preparing for this on-site.  He thanked everyone.

Chairman Adams congratulated all re-accredited agencies.
Assessment Reports
Upper Makefield Township Review – Lieutenant McLaughlin reported that the Upper Makefield Township Police Department is a professional police department that is dedicated to quality service to its community.  All departmental personnel follow through with the necessary objectives to maintain a high level of service and are obviously dedicated to the accreditation process.  It was apparent to the assessment team that the Upper Makefield Township Police Department is dedicated and committed to the accreditation program.  Based on the review of the files, interacting with personnel and the on-site visit, the assessment team recommended that the Upper Makefield Township Police Department be considered for accredited status by the Pennsylvania Law Enforcement Accreditation Commission as they have met all the requirements.  It is noted that Corporal Madrak will abstain from voting when a motion can be made and a vote can be taken.  

Chief Schmidt thanked everyone and said it has been a pleasure working with the assessment team.  He said the LEAS Group made the process very easy and it was truly a team effort.  

Chairman Adams congratulated them on their accomplishment.

Committee Reports
Standards Committee –  Chief King reported there is nothing to report.


Assessor Committee –  Chief Hendershot reported there is nothing to report. 
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Administrative Committee - Chief Benson reported there is one agency that is being nominated for Premier Agency Status.  Being that the agency has been approved for re-accreditation at this meeting, the Forks Township Police Department is recommended for Premier Agency Status.  

Chairman Adams congratulated the Forks Township Police Department agency on this most important accomplishment.

Chief Murphy suggested reviewing the current by-laws to update them to reflect when the Commission is prevented from physically meeting and give the members to capability to vote on items addressed during the Commission meeting.  Corporal Madrak said he would provide the PPAC by-laws to the Commission for guidance on how the PPAC handles this issue. 
Strategic Planning Committee – Dick Hammon gave the history of the Accreditation Program.  He said that any agency that puts their mind and money to it can be successful in the program.  He spoke about the proposed Recognition Program.  Chief Moravec reported on the Strategic Planning Committee meeting that was held on November 10, 2020.  He said Dick Hammon is the architect of the proposed Recognition Program.  He stressed it is a stand-alone program that has nothing to do with the Accreditation Program.  


Chief Rudzinski said that several Commission members would like to comment on this so he will speak last.  


Corporal Madrak said he has heard the term Recognition Program and believes people will refer to this as accreditation.  He feels that any movement to better agencies is welcomed.  He is of the opinion that every standard should be used, and if some or many standards are not applicable, then so be it.  He believes that something should be available, but he is just not sure this is the way to go.  
Captain Crone commented that the topic has been brought up many times over the years, and he has not been in favor of it.  He said, if anything, we should be creating higher standards.  He believes the program should be set up so agencies can be successful and possibly move forward to the Accreditation Program.  
Chief Lesko sees problems with this.  He is concerned with the tie to the Accreditation Program.  He asked about the response to the Department of Justice Credentialing Program.  Dick Hammon explained the purpose of the DOJ Credentialing Program.  Chief Lesko said he will vote against a Recognition Program.  He believes the recognized agencies will indicate they are accredited.  
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Chief Hettinger feels a Recognition Program is important, but he is not sure how you cannot associate it with the Accreditation Program.

Chief Molloy fully supports the Recognition Program and does not believe there will be any confusion between the two programs.  He feels it will be a small win for the agencies who, for one reason or another, cannot succeed in the Accreditation Program.  

Chief Benson reiterated that we’ve always said it is a success-based program.  He prefers agencies go for the full Accreditation Program.  

Chief Murphy likes the idea but feels the agencies should be made to become fully accredited in the future.  But he asks, how do we do that?   He believes we should figure out how to move forward.

Chief Cortazzo believes we are doing an injustice to all accredited agencies who have done the important, hard work in becoming accredited.  He cautions against the Recognition Program. 

Chief Daly thanked the Strategic Planning Committee for looking into this.  He asks, what is the motivation?  He is opposed to any program that waters down our Accreditation Program for various reasons.  He said anything worth having is worth working for.  He said it’s a slap in the face to accredited agencies.  He is opposed.

Chief MacPherson is opposed to the Recognition Program.

Chief Rudzinski does not agree with a Recognition Program.  He agrees with all comments from those who oppose the Recognition Program.  He says it’s a slap in the face for all those who have done the hard work to become accredited.   He said we should stick to what we have.

Major Brinkley said there are a lot of pros and cons and will not belabor the issue.  He asked if the Commission took a look at other States to see what they are doing.  Dick Hammon said there are a couple different States that do this.  They have done something like CALEA does with their two-tier program.  

Chief King needs clarity on Corporal Madrak’s stance.  Corporal Madrak’s idea is based on agencies with old policies.  Yes, review their policies and certify that they meet the mark.  The timeframe can be one year, two years, three years or whatever.  Some sort of certification from a policy standpoint is a good first step.  
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Executive Director Bohn said there is not much legislation regarding choke holds at the moment.  He believes perhaps next year pieces of legislation may address these standards.  He and Frank Lavery have spoken to insurance carriers.  He will let Commission members know if and or when this happens.

Chief Murphy said we are talking about two different programs.  He thinks the Pennsylvania Chiefs of Police Association has an obligation to provide some sort of avenue to see if it benefits the agency.  He likes Chief Rudzinski’s idea of, if once recommended, then you must move forward into the Accreditation Program.

Chief Molloy does not view this as a watered down program and does not see the confusion.  

Chairman Adams is a little on the fence but is moving towards something.  A year ago at this time, he would’ve been adamantly opposed but a lot has changed with law enforcement in the past year.  We have to look out for agencies across the State.  What can we do to help these agencies out to further professionalize them?  We will do a straw poll to either move the concept forward or not.
Chief Lesko asked if it is separate from accreditation then why are we dealing with it?  Dick Hammon said it’s PCPA who accredits agencies, not PLEAC.  He said there’s no way to separate the two programs.  
Chief King thinks it will be helpful to do a survey to see what the level of interest is.

Chief Daly believes there may be some confusion.

Captain Crone wants to be clear regarding what the straw poll is for.  Is it for what the Strategic Planning Committee has proposed?

Those in favor of having the Strategic Planning Committee taking comments into consideration and bringing back an amended proposal, along with the policy review suggestion, raise your hand on Zoom.  Sixteen members approved having the Committee review it again.    

Coordinator’s Report

Dick Hammon reported that the Jenkintown Borough has requested a six-month extension.  The Commission granted the Jenkintown Borough a six-month extension but it will be officially voted on at the next Commission meeting that can be held in person.
He also reported that PCPA, along with MPOETC and DOJ, sent out forms for use of force credentialing.  The only acceptable form is the form issued from PCPA. 
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Old Business
Dick Hammon reported there is no old business.

New Business
Chairman Adams read Chief Ogden’s resignation letter to the Commission.  He said Chief Ogden has been a huge asset to the Accreditation Program.  He wished him good luck and thanked him for his many contributions in the Accreditation Program.  He thanked Chief Ogden for all of the laughs that he has provided over the years.  
Chairman Adams reported on the following appointments/re-appointments to the Commission.  From the regions for a four-year term:  Western Chiefs of Police Association re-appoint Jesse J. Lesko, Jr., Chief of Police, Findlay Township Police; Southeastern Chiefs of Police Association appoint Richard J. Ficco, Chief of Police, Richland Township Police to replace Ronald T. MacPherson, Chief of Police, Upper Southampton Township Police; Northeast Chiefs of Police Association appoint Carl Scalzo, Chief of Police, Easton City Police to replace Albert L. Walker, Chief of Police, Hanover Township Police and Central Chiefs of Police Association appoint David E. Steffen, Chief of Police, Northern Lancaster County Regional Police to replace James W. Adams, Chief of Police (Retired), Upper Allen Township Police.  From PCPA for a one-year term:  Captain Leon G. Crone, Jr. (Accreditation Manager); Corporal David E. Madrak (PPAC Representative) and Captain Sean P. Jennings (PA State Police Representative 
Dick Hammon reported on the COVID-19 on-site policy.  No assessors will be going out with the current risk of COVID-19 and the numbers rising.  We will proceed as we have in the past.

For the Good of the Order

Chief Murphy reported that he saw a Linkedin posting from a consulting firm who is performing assessments across the State.  He mistakenly “Liked” something and he apologized because he said no Commission member should weigh in on this.  Chief MacPherson agreed with this.

Chief Hettinger inquired about changing the by-laws but Chairman Adams and Frank Lavery said the by-laws cannot be changed until the Administrative Committee can meet in person.  
Chief King asked if this would be Coordinator Hammon’s last Commission meeting.  Being that it is, Chief King said there is not enough time or words to reflect on what Dick Hammon has done for the Accreditation Program.  
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Chief Daly thanked Dick Hammon and Chief Ogden for their years of service.

Dick Hammon said he believes the PLEAC Conference is 2021 will be virtual.  It must be decided what path the Commission will be going down moving forward.  Chairman Adams is inclined and directed to begin planning for a virtual Conference.  

Executive Director Bohn mentioned that this is Chairman Adams’ last meeting as Chairman and as a member of the Commission.  He is thankful for all of his hard work and service over the years.

Chairman Adams said this has ranked right up there with one of the best programs he as been involved with.

Chief Daly said that the Commission will fill their positions but never replace them.

Date of Next Meeting

To be determined.
Adjournment

At 12:44 p.m., the meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Andrea N. Sullivan

Andrea N. Sullivan, Administrative Assistant
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